
Goodbye “My Darlings”          By Robert L. Rucker III 

           
 
It’s never easy to say goodbye to a loved one…but it sure  
helps to have so many wonderful friends by your side, as we 
feel today, both here and around the country. 

 

A heartfelt thank you to all of you for caring so much to be 
with us. It means a lot to me, Ben, Fonnie, Nickie and all our 
extended family.  

 

Soon we will lay Geneva and Opal to rest together…and 
those of you who can are welcome to come to the cemetery 
with us. Later this summer we plan to host a traditional 
potluck to celebrate the lives of these two great ladies…and 
you all are invited! 

 



Thank you Pastor Carole, Father Saju, Jeanine Jensen, 
Professor Enos, Darryl Thorton, Heather Rule, all the pall 
bearers who are making Geneva’s Home Going so very 
special.  
 

Jesus said whatever you do for the least of mine, you do for 
Me. Today we testify that you have given us the shelter of a 
loving spirit and a warm send off to a great lady, so may the 
reward for you and your loved ones be great in heaven. 

 

For 58 years I have coveted the great gift from God that 
Geneva Lucille Rucker has been in my life…for nearly six 
decades she has been more than the perfect aunt. She has 
been my personal hero. 

 To know what I am feeling right now…just 
think about the book or the movie called THE HELP and you 
will understand the lives of Geneva and Opal Rucker.  



 

So many black women in America, working in the mid 20th 
century endured the GREAT indignities of sexism, racism 
and segregation, yet persevered to have fulfilling lives. 
Geneva would be widely recognized for 42 years of 
distinguished service as nurse and home healthcare 
provider. My earliest recollection of my aunt is the amazing,  
loving and cheerful attention she gave to the poor and 
elderly in Chicago.  
 

 
 

She was never without work…or praise as a gentle giving 
spirit. I believe that’s why God blessed Geneva late in life 
with to great caregivers …Maureen Malnburg and Nickie 
Xiomara Pichardo.  I thank you both with all my heart for 
your incredible service to both my beloved girls. 

 



Today…Hundreds of souls must be standing at the Pearly 
Gates cheering as Geneva receives her eternal rewards for 
the countless expressions of human comfort and 
compassion she offered SO easily and OH SO happily 
throughout her lifetime. 

When Geneva approaches the Throne of God, she  
will joyfully stand in the presence of the Almighty and his 
Son, Jesus the Christ without fear or reservation. She’s been 
looking forward to this moment…and in her famous playful 
she will joke…After 99 years, so…what took you so long to 
call me home? 

I know Geneva’s longest and most desired prayer will be 
answered next.  

  When she was six years old Geneva 
watched Cora Bray Rucker, her mother, die while giving birth 
to her younger brother Lealon. After 93 years of waiting and 
praying, today my grandmother can once again hold HER 
baby girl in her arms …and this time for all eternity. 
 



Chompin at the bit, next in line NO DOUBT will be Geneva’s  
beloved William Glassco…her first love taken from her so 
violently very early in their marriage. She often told us 
Glassco was THE love of her life…we believed 
HER…especially after watching her marry five more times 
just to make sure!  

 

That was the fun loving Geneva I knew all my life. 

 

 
 
I am quite sure Miss Geneva and Miss Opal are cheering 
and running into each other’s arms right now! Those two 
were famous for discovering life together, so why should 
Heaven be any different. They loved and trusted each other 
dearly, stood by and stood up for each other when times 
were challenging … and, it was in both their natures to 
embrace strangers, and see Christ in every person they met.  



 
As Ben said earlier… Geneva never judged my relationship 
with him…and Ben gave her a chance even when he was 
deeply concerned about taking another elderly person to 
care for in house. So many people told us they couldn’t do 
what we have done. But MANY times Geneva told me how 
much she dearly loved Mr. Ben.   

 

 
 
“He’s good man, a decent man, she would say, and “God is 
going to bless you two greatly for what you’ve done for Opal, 
Fonnie and me.” 
 

Ben…YOU are the greatest blessing from God I have ever 
known. Thank you for loving OUR girls unconditionally like  
I do. 



 

We’re both going to miss Geneva’s ever shining smile, 
upbeat welcomes and fun-loving ways when we come home 
from work. I will dearly miss our lifelong incredible talks. 
  

Throughout my adult life when I needed someone to listen to 
me, encourage me, or help me make a wise decision…I’d 
simply big a pizza, preferably deep dish, head over to her 
place…sit down and talk, share and laugh well into the night.  

 

How I will miss those moments. No one’s ever had a better 
mentor in a loved one.  
 

She never grew tired of hearing about my life, my 
adventures, hopes, needs …and she knew my heart was in 
the service of The Lord…so she would always say … 
 
”MY DARLING… listen to the Spirit of God that’s in you, no 
matter what…believe you can do it, then go for it and don’t 
let anyone tell you otherwise.”  
 
She would then laugh and say…God HELP those who get in 
your way or don’t understand what you’re trying to do for 
Him ! 
 



 

                      
 
When our beloved elders, Opal and Geneva, were no longer 
able to care for themselves, Ben and I took them in because 
that is what Fonnie and I were taught from an early age.  
 
I am so glad we were. 

 

Today Fonnie and I assume the role as new elders of the 
Rucker family. 
 
We are forever inspired by both women because they 
redefined the Rucker name, and changed our once painful 
family history into something to be proud of and respected. 

 



                    
So as we take this final walk together, it is fitting that TWO 
great women, best of friends in life, will now spend eternity 
together. It is our family’s wish that Miss Opal’s remains be 
with Miss Geneva’s for all time. 
 

                          
 
We thank Almighty God for the privilege of having them both 
in our lives. And…Ben, Fonnie and I ask Jesus for one last 
request on behalf of Geneva Rucker-Kenerson and Opal 
Smith-Rucker. 

 



 

   
 

LORD…We do indeed testify that Geneva Lucille and Opal 
Helen were true and faithful servants…who brought the good 
news of salvation, both in word and deed, to us and all those 
who knew them. 
 

Lord we ask you please say to them what you said to 
another believer as he was dying on the cross along side 
You:  

 

“I promise you, this day, you will be with me in 
Paradise.” 
 

 



 

 
 
 

Adios mama…y mi carino Geneva...  
 

Goodbye Mom…and Goodbye my dear sweet Geneva… 
 

I loved you both dearly. 
 

Pray for us all until we meet again. 


